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DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 
DEFENSE CIVILIAN PERSONNEL ADVISORY SERVICE 

4800 MARK CENTER DRIVE 
ALEXANDRIA, VA 22350-1100 

` 

FOR:  CIVILIAN PERSONNEL POLICY COUNCIL MEMBERS 

FROM:  Defense Civilian Personnel Advisory Service Director, Ms. Michelle LoweSolis 

SUBJECT:  Department of State’s Domestic Employees Teleworking Overseas Policy Guidance 

ACTION:  Disseminate to Department of Defense (DoD) Human Resources Practitioners 

REFERENCES: 
a. 3 FAM 2370, “ Domestic Employees Teleworking Overseas,” dated May 14, 2020

https://fam.state.gov/fam/03fam/03fam2370.html
b. Department of State Executive Secretary Memorandum, “Requirements for Executive

Branch Employees Teleworking in Foreign Locations,”  June 7, 2016 (attached)
c. DoD Instruction 1035.01, “Telework Policy,” dated April 4, 2012

https://www.dcpas.osd.mil/Content/documents/OD/TeleworkDoDi2013.pdf

BACKGROUND/INTENT:  This notice is to reinforce the Department of State's 3 FAM 2370 
Domestic Employee Teleworking Overseas Policy (reference a). 

In accordance with reference (b), also known as a Domestic Employee Teleworking Overseas 
(DETO) arrangement, DETOs are defined as a U.S. government direct-hire employee assigned to 
a domestic position, teleworking from an overseas location for a limited period of time.  This 
memorandum includes policy and DoS guidance on DETO agreement provisions that set forth 
minimum DETO requirements, which must be included in an agency’s DETO policy.  It applies 
to all Federal Executive Branch agencies considering DETO agreements for their agency 
employees. 

In response to operating under COVID-19, there has been an increase in the number of inquiries 
of domestic assigned employees seeking to telework from a foreign location.  Employees have 
no authorization to telework from a foreign location without an approved DETO Agreement. 
DETO arrangements are extremely rare in the Federal Government due to increased security 
concerns and costs to employing agencies.  DoD agencies and components considering a DETO 
arrangement should do so on a case-by-case basis, considering costs for enforcement and 
administration.  Employees may reach out to their telework coordinators for guidance on 
requesting DETO arrangements.   

APPLICABILITY:  All DoD employees are subject to the DoD telework policy (reference c).  In 
addition, domestic employees desiring to telework overseas must follow the DoS policy 
(reference a). 

POINTS OF CONTACT:  Ms. Taiwanna Smith, Director, Benefits, Wage and NAF Policy, 571-
372-1642, Taiwanna.R.Smith.civ@mail.mil, and Ms. Kisha Wilkins, Work-Life Program Branch
Chief, Benefits, Wage and NAF Policy, 571-372-2238
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